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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of April 28, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Hunter, Jameel, and Lentz


Absent:
Commissioner Kerwin


Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

PRESENTATION
1. Sustainable San Mateo County’s Indicators Report


Shelley Kilday, Outreach Coordinator, Sustainable San Mateo County, said her organization’s mission is to cultivate an economically vital, environmentally healthy, and socially just region.  She explained that living sustainably means meeting today’s needs without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their needs.  Ms. Kilday observed that San Mateo County has much to learn about sustainability, with a per-capita gasoline use over 50 times higher than the average person in China, and with water supplies likely to run out in 2015 or sooner.  She noted about 15 percent of San Mateo County residents are touched by hunger, and a family income of $154,000 per year is necessary to afford a median-priced house.


Ms. Kilday reported that Sustainable San Mateo County’s 2005 indicators report had just been released, and she reviewed some of its highlights.  She discussed statistics on energy use, and pointed out the correlation between high incomes and energy usage.  She recommended using more efficient appliances, fixtures, and landscaping to conserve energy, even in existing buildings.  Ms. Kilday said the Fremont Schools, which adopted a comprehensive energy management plan in 1999, saved $1.6 million in 2003 and reduced carbon emissions by 752,000 pounds.


Ms. Kilday talked about how green building standards can help encourage more energy-efficient building and landscaping.  She cited The Gap building in San Bruno as an example of an energy-efficient building that has been able to save money by innovative use of air circulation and daylighting.  Ms. Kilday reported that San Mateo County adopted a sustainable building policy in 2001, and all future county buildings will be green.  She said further information and a list of resources are available on the County’s Web site.  


Ms. Kilday discussed housing as a sustainability indicator.  She said 85 percent of households in the county cannot afford a median-priced house.  In the area of transportation, she noted, congestion decreased 60 percent since 2000, but people are still spending 7300 hours per day stuck in traffic.  Ms. Kilday observed that one solution to both housing and transportation would be well designed high-density mixed-use development built near transit stations, with a range of home types and including parks and open space.  She said a good example of this transit-oriented mix is the new development near Bay Meadows.  Ms. Kilday added that several cities, including South San Francisco, have adopted transit-oriented development ordinances.


Ms. Kilday reported that San Mateo County does well on the air quality indicator, but people in Bay Area still create pollution that affects people elsewhere.  She recommended using clean cars and tools, like electric garden equipment, hybrid cars, and low-emission vehicles.  Ms. Kilday noted the San Mateo County’s new fleet is 25 percent hybrids that average 44 miles per gallon, a considerable savings with the current high price of gasoline.


Ms. Kilday said San Mateo County’s water use is up 20 percent over the last eleven years, while the population increased only 9 percent during that same period.  She advocated conservation of all types, including low-flow toilets, efficient appliances, sustainable landscape design, water reuse, and water recycling.  She noted Actron, a high-tech plating company in San Carlos, was able to reduce water usage by over 80 percent, for a savings of over $20,000 per year in water and sewer charges. 


Ms. Kilday talked about the City of Santa Monica’s active water conservation program, featuring a no-water-waste ordinance, grants for gardens demonstrating sustainable practices, free home water assessments, recycled water for irrigation and toilets, and a $4 monthly fee until homes are retrofitted with water-conserving features.


Ms. Kilday drew attention to the statistics showing Brisbane’s position relative to other cities in the county with respect to affordable housing production, energy use, contaminated sites, education, and city parks.  She noted Brisbane has the lowest energy usage rates in the county and the highest per-capita ratio of open space.


Ms. Kilday talked about what Brisbane’s leaders and citizens can do to live more sustainably.  She recommended a fuel-efficient, low-polluting car; avoiding pesticides, fertilizers, and hazardous cleaners and paints; installing efficient lighting and appliances; walking, biking, and taking public transit; practicing water conservation; volunteering time or money; shopping locally-owned business and buying local organic produce.  Ms. Kilday said local governments can develop a sustainability plan; revise the General Plan to incorporate smart growth and sustainable design concepts; retrofit buildings to improve energy efficiency; adopt an environmentally and socially responsible procurement policy; provide incentives for water conservation; use recycled water for irrigation; provide incentives for using transit, carpooling, walking or biking to work; and adopt a green building policy.  She recommended developing a sustainability matrix for private developments and capital improvement projects, encouraging the adoption of Smart Codes to promote renovation and rehabilitation of existing properties, and applying for grants to fund sustainable practices.  Ms. Kilday offered to provide Brisbane with a list of available grants.


Ms. Kilday observed that the 2005 Indicators Report shows some positive change, but also raises numerous concerns.  She emphasized the need to continue investing in sustainable projects.  She thanked the San Francisco Foundation for its support.


Commissioner Hunter asked Ms. Kilday to elaborate on the connection between hunger and sustainability.  Ms. Kilday responded that hunger makes it hard for people to be good workers, parents, and members of society.  Chairman Lentz commented that 15 percent seems high for this area.  Ms. Kilday referred to the information in the back of report for more details on the study methodology.


Commissioner Jameel noted Ms. Kilday recommended that local governments develop a sustainability plan.  He welcomed suggestions regarding possible incentives, private-public partnerships, accountability, and ways of motivating local governments.  Ms. Kilday suggested looking at the handout about what other cities have done.  She noted it might be easier to use someone else’s plan as a model and take on a few tasks, such as a responsible procurement policy or a responsible pest management policy.  She said more and more cities are adopting green building policies, and she encouraged Brisbane to be forward-looking in its policies.


Commissioner Jameel explained that small communities like Brisbane may be able to come up with plans, but they lack resources and staff to implement them.  Ms. Kilday said she would consult with her colleagues at the County about what resources might be available.


Community Development Director Prince noted a draft of the green building ordinance study with some program options will be coming to the Open Space and Ecology Committee at its next meeting.  Ms. Kilday asked the staff to keep her updated on the status of the ordinance.  Director Prince invited Ms. Kilday to attend the committee meeting.


Chairman Lentz asked if any other cities in San Mateo County had green building ordinances.  Ms. Kilday responded that the County does, and many of the cities have active programs, but none have adopted an ordinance yet.  Director Prince said some cities had adopted LEED standards for public buildings; he added he was not aware of any mandatory green building ordinances.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if green buildings tend to cost more than regular buildings.  Ms. Kilday said that although the initial investment might be higher with green buildings, short-term energy savings offset those costs.  Commissioner Jameel commented that solar technology is still not cost-effective because of the long pay-back period.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the Indicators Report identifies Brisbane along with several other communities as having pockets of poverty, which means people may not have the extra money to pay for solar energy systems.  Director Prince pointed out that there are some interrelationships among the indicators.  Ms. Kilday said she had heard glowing reports from some consumers about significant reductions in their power bills.  She noted SB 1, a bill on solar power, is making its way through the Legislature.


Ms. Kilday talked about a new PG&E program, “Bright Lights,” to help small businesses redo their lights to save energy.


Chairman Lentz thanked Ms. Kilday for her presentation.

CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of March 24, 2005


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the March 24 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz said the Planning Commission had received no correspondence regarding agenda items.

OLD BUSINESS
1. PUBLIC HEARING:  3710-3760 Bayshore Boulevard; Use Permit UP-1-02, Design Permit DP-1-02, and Use Permit UP-1-03, Revised Initial Study/Mitigated Negative Declaration for 30 residential condominium units with additional grading for geologic/geotechnical studies and possible buried drilled pier wall, debris catchment devices, and V-ditches; Charles & Judy Ng, Best Design & Construction Co., applicants & owners; APN 007-350-040 through -090

Senior Planner Tune said this item is coming back to the Planning Commission to allow public comment on the revised mitigated negative declaration for the 30-unit condominium project on appeal with the City Council.  He noted the original mitigated negative declaration was revised to incorporate further geotechnical analysis, which concluded that mitigation for hillside instability, most likely construction of a buried wall with debris catchment devices and V-ditches, is feasible with additional detailed studies.  Senior Planner Tune stated that these measures will involve additional grading over a larger area, which will require an unpaved accessway so borings can be taken.  Graded areas not used for catchment fences will be revegetated.


Senior Planner Tune explained that the public hearing is provided as a public courtesy for people who choose not to submit written comments.  He added that the deadline for submitting written comments is May 9.  Senior Planner Tune advised that the staff will respond to comments and have geotechnical consultants available to answer questions at the next meeting.  He recommended opening the public hearing to take comments on the proposed negative declaration.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the possibility of having a model made showing the configuration of the site.  Senior Planner Tune offered to bring the model originally prepared by staff.  He noted the applicant’s consultants can use the model to show where additional grading will take place.  Commissioner Hunter suggested that he stop by and review the model with staff before the next meeting.


Commissioner Jameel drew attention to the diagram on Page H.1.28 and noted the buried wall will not have much visual impact.  Senior Planner Tune noted the diagram does not show any catchment walls or basins, so it would not be useful specifically for assessing visual impacts.


Commissioner Jameel asked if staff had clarified the extent of the geotechnical testing and drilling necessary to verify the level of mitigation proposed so potential impacts of the additional work on habitat can be addressed.  Community Development Director Prince noted staff staff’s primary concern is complying with the disclosure process provided under CEQA.  He added that the consultant’s report provides information about landslide potential that was not evaluated as part of the original analysis.


In response to a question from Commissioner Hawawini, Senior Planner Tune confirmed that no written comments had yet been received on this matter.  

Chairman Lentz questioned whether or not soil erosion was a significant concern.  Senior Planner Tune noted that site-specific studies had not found evidence of significant erosion on the site; although, it was evident in the vicinity.  He said the proposed mitigation is intended to address concerns about erosion, slope stability, and landslides.


Chairman Lentz noted the peer reviewer recommended that the City require a bond from the applicant and that the geotechnical consultant oversee the grading to assure that it is done in a satisfactory manner.


Chairman Lentz asked if any of the conditions require the applicants to extend the sidewalk to Old County Road.  Senior Planner Tune responded that there is no such condition, but the City Council will consider the issue as part of the appeal.


Chairman Lentz asked if the old aerial photographs used to evaluate the landslides over the past were available.  Director Prince said the staff can probably obtain the photos from the applicant’s consultant.  Senior Planner Tune added that the Planning Commission already has copies of all consultant reports.  Commissioner Jameel drew attention to Figure 3 in the URS report, showing historical topography configurations.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited the applicants to address the Planning Commission.


Ray Rice, project engineering geologist, URS Corporation, said he prepared the geotechnical reports and recommended actions.  He noted there are stereo-optic photos available that show the topographic relief in 3-D, and Cotton, Shires & Associates, the City’s peer-review consultant, has a library of other photos.  Chairman Lentz requested that the applicant provide the photos to staff.


Commissioner Jameel asked whether catchment fences will be installed in addition to a buried wall.  Mr. Rice emphasized that the plans were still conceptual, and many issues remain to be resolved.  He said a buried pier wall is one of the on-site remediation options being considered.  He noted additional subsurface investigations need to be done to evaluate the actual slide areas, and the design solutions depend on what those tests find.


Commissioner Jameel asked where the fence for catching debris would be placed.  Mr. Rice responded that the most likely location would be on top of the buried wall.  Commissioner Hunter noted the drawing on Page H.1.46 shows the buried pier wall with a catchment fence on top, plus another catchment fence higher on the slope.  


Commissioner Jameel confirmed that the work done so far was based solely on aerial photos and geologic and topographic analysis, without taking soils properties into account.  Mr. Rice confirmed that no drilling or boring had yet been done.  He explained that he also considered data from nearby sites with similar materials and conditions.


Chairman Lentz noted the plans show that an accessway needs to be constructed in order to do the borings, and he asked for more information.  Mr. Rice said the plans call for an accessway starting at Bayshore Boulevard and winding up the slope to the area behind the proposed buildings.  Mr. Rice clarified that the purpose of the drillings is to verify the thickness of the slide materials and the depth of bedrock.  He said steps have been taken to minimize the need for heavy-duty equipment and disturbance to the site.  He explained that in addition to targeted borings, a series of hand-dug pits will spread across the slope to allow soil sampling, and light-weight drill rigs will then be used to drill the test pits farther into rock to confirm the stability of the material.


Mr. Rice discussed plans for the buried pier wall and retaining walls with tie-backs.  Commissioner Jameel suggested using rip-rap instead of a wall to stabilize some areas.  He encouraged the applicant to try to minimize visual impacts whenever possible.


Chairman Lentz asked about erosion control methods.  He noted the exposed rock tends to break down quickly.  Mr. Rice said the work will be done during the dry season, and the exposed area will be winterized as quickly as possible.


Commissioner Hawawini asked when the barricade will be placed along Bayshore Boulevard to prevent problems from falling rock.  Mr. Rice said it was planned to be done before grading the accessway.


Commissioner Jameel observed that one of the reports indicates the slope will be excavated to a 2:1 ratio, and he questioned the feasibility of that, given the steep slope.  Mr. Rice explained that that was from an initial report that would have required work to extend off-site, which is not considered feasible.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission, Commissioner Jameel moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.  The public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter said he appreciated the additional attention given to geotechnical issues, and he urged the City to look closely at all aspects of the project that impact public safety.  He also wanted to make sure that biological impacts were addressed.

Commissioner Jameel noted the applicant went to great lengths to get the best possible geotechnical analysis, and he expressed his appreciation to the applicant for addressing the geotechnical issues so thoroughly.  He said he supported the consultant’s recommendations.


Commissioner Hunter emphasized that any future occupants of the project should  understand the risks entailed in developing this site.  


Chairman Lentz noted that the Planning Commission is relying upon the information presented and that the results of the borings are not yet known.  He recommended having the City’s peer-review consultant observe the grading for the accessway and having the exposed areas be covered as soon as possible.


Commissioner Hawawini said that the applicant’s consultants and the City’s consultant agreed that the mitigation measures will actually reinforce and strengthen the slope which had been destabilized by the original cut for Bayshore Boulevard.  He expressed support for the project as a way of making the area safer.


Commissioner Hunter noted that 30-unit condominium project would potentially  increase the existing risk exposure.


Commissioner Jameel responded that hillside stabilization work for this project will benefit properties farther up the slope.


Chairman Lentz expressed concern about the potential visual impact of the accessway.  Commissioner Jameel noted that the proposed approach would avoid grading to access the upper boring sites.


Senior Planner Tune said that additional aspects of the project will be coming back to the Commission; then the City Council will take action on the appeal.  He said notice will be given for the public hearing on these other items.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  501-515 Tunnel Avenue/50 Beatty Avenue/Alana Way/101 Freeway/Harney Road; Zoning Text Amendment RZ-3-04, Amendments to the Definitions and C-3 Heavy Commercial District Regulations to allow “Organics Reload Operations” as a conditional use; Donald Gambelin and Paul Sherman, Norcal Waste Systems, Inc., applicant; Sanitary Fill Co., Macor, Inc., Papenhause Trust, City & County of San Francisco, Caltrans, Grand Sierra Properties, Inc. and Oyster Point Properties, Inc., Owners; APN 005-152-020, -030, -040, -210, -220, -280, -290, -300, -310, -330, -0340, -350, and -360; 005-153-030; and 005-340-050 ptn.


Senior Planner Tune said Norcal Waste Systems is requesting changes to the C-3 District zoning regulations to allow “organics reload operations” as a conditional use.  This would be defined as “a facility in which organic waste materials, such as lawn trimmings and food scraps, are reloaded from collection trucks into long-haul trucks to be transported the composting facilities elsewhere within 48 hours.”  Senior Planner Tune noted S.F. Recycling and Disposal’s existing operations on the San Francisco side of the facilities will be moved to the Brisbane side so they can be segregated from operations involving other solid waste materials.  He described the unloading, reloading, and transportation process. 


Senior Planner Tune said the proposal would also clarify that the current requirement for adoption of a Specific Plan applies only to significant development or redevelopment, typically considered to a be a change that results in a net increase in existing building floor area in the Beatty Subarea.


Senior Planner Tune reported that the environmental assessment for the proposed zoning text change resulted in a proposed negative declaration because no significant environmental impacts were identified.  He said comments on the proposed negative declaration were received from the California Integrated Waste Management Board regarding procedural matters, to which he responded that notices were repeatedly distributed to property owners within a 300 ft. radius, applicable agencies and neighborhood organizations in adjoining San Francisco, as well as being posted in the vicinity in San Francisco and Brisbane.  He said that if the proposed amendment is adopted by the City of Brisbane, the San Francisco Department of Public Health, as the Integrated Waste Management Board’s Local Enforcement Agency for San Francisco, will continue to be responsible for oversight of the facility, as agreed to by San Mateo County’s Local Enforcement Agency, the San Mateo County Environmental Health Services Division.  


Senior Planner Tune recommended that the Planning Commission adopt the resolution recommending that the City Council approve the negative declaration and adopt the draft ordinance.


Commissioner Hunter asked if staff was aware of any proposed changes in San Francisco’s zoning regarding this kind of use, and Senior Planner Tune responded that he knew of no such changes.


Commissioner Hunter asked if exempting this kind of project from a Specific Plan could set a precedent for other types of uses in Brisbane.  Senior Planner Tune said that in the past, no Specific Plan had been required for projects that had resulted in an elimination of nonconforming uses.  He said this application entails a new use for an existing building.  Under the proposed amendment, the use would be a conditional one, requiring submittal of a Use Permit application for approval by the Planning Commission, he explained.  He added that the Planning Commission can impose conditions upon such a Use Permit to address any specific concerns.  Any other new uses would also have to comply with these zoning regulations.

Commissioner Hawawini drew attention to the traffic circulation diagrams on Pages H.2.22 and H.2.23.  He questioned whether the changes would impact traffic on Beatty Avenue.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Paul Sherman, Norcal Waste Systems, representing S.F. Recycling and Disposal, introduced Mike Crosetti, General Manager, S.F. Recycling.  Mr. Sherman explained that the proposed operations would be located in a portion of the building that had not been in use for some time. He provided samples of the composted end product and explained how waste materials are processed.


Commissioner Hawawini asked why the applicant wants to segregate this function from other functions at the facility.  Using the diagram on Page H.2.22, Mr. Sherman said all unloading and reloading current takes place in Area 1, and the proposal calls for using Area 2 for organics reloading activities.  He noted physical separation of the facilities will help keep the material cleaner.  Mr. Sherman clarified there will be no changes to off-site traffic patterns.  He said the only changes will be the flow of vehicles through the plant as materials are unloaded and reloaded.  He also referred to the dark vs. dashed lines on Sheet OR-1 (garbage collection trucks unloading) and Sheet OR-2 (long-haul transfer trucks being loaded).


In response to a question from Commissioner Hawawini, Mr. Sherman explained that the long-haul trucks would be loaded through existing slots in the floor of the building that can been seen in Figures 7, 8 & 9 on page H.2.27.


Commissioner Hunter asked if there was any motivation in San Francisco to have this use relocated.  Mr. Sherman said he was not aware of any purpose of the proposed relocation other than the desire to provide a cleaner compost product.


Commissioner Hunter asked what will happen to the artists-in-residence program that had at one time occupied this space.  Mr. Crosetti said the program is still active at a different location on the site.  He added that regular art shows are held, including one the previous Friday.  Commissioner Hunter commended S.F. Recycling for the artists-in-residence program.


Chairman Lentz encouraged taking advantage of any possible state or federal incentive programs to benefit Brisbane in supporting this kind of use.


There were no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.  Commissioner Jameel made a motion to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.  The public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter moved to recommend adoption of the negative declaration and draft ordinance as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved. 


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  501-515 Tunnel Avenue/50 Beatty Avenue/Alana Way/101 Freeway/Harney Road; Zoning Text/Map Amendment RZ-1-05, Amendments to the Zoning Ordinance and Zoning Map to replace the C-3 Heavy Commercial District with the HC Beatty Heavy Commercial District, updating the Zoning District Regulations consistent with the 1994 General Plan; City of Brisbane, Applicant; Sanitary Fill Co., Macor, Inc., Papenhause Trust, City & County of San Francisco, Grand Sierra Properties, Inc., and Oyster Point Properties, Inc., Owners; APN 005-152-020, -030, -040, -210, -220, -280, -290, -300, -310, -330, -340, -350, and -360; 005-153-030 and 005-340-050 ptn.


Senior Planner Tune advised that this proposal involves a different applicant at the same location.  He explained that in this case the City is proposing updates to the rest of the C-3 District zoning regulations.  The amendments will make the regulations consistent with the 1994 General Plan’s heavy commercial land use designation and the policies and programs for the Beatty Subarea.  The name of the district would be changed to the “HC Beatty Heavy Commercial District.”


Senior Planner Tune said the current C-3 District regulations and conditional permitted uses would remain the same, and the category of “bulk sales” will be defined to reflect the existing use at 511 Tunnel Avenue.  


Senior Planner Tune noted the C-3 District regulations require preparation of a Specific Plan for any building alterations in the district; he pointed out these provisions were adopted before the 1994 General Plan, which instead requires Specific Plans for “significant” development or redevelopment.  He proposed changing the regulations to reflect this policy and limit Specific Plans to projects that would result in a net increase in building floor area within the district.  

Senior Planner Tune said the regulations will include performance standards similar to those in other districts, with a new one regarding pest-resistant landscape species to minimize adverse effects of pesticide runoff on storm water quality.  The zoning map will also be amended to reflect the new district name.  He recommended that the Commission adopt the resolution recommending adoption of the draft ordinance by the City Council.


Chairman Lentz observed that “bulk sales” appears to be a broad designation.  Senior Planner Tune said that when the district regulations were first adopted, some of the existing uses did not fit convenient categories, so the term “bulk sales” was applied.  He clarified that all uses in the district are subject to use permit approval, so the Planning Commission has an opportunity to review each application.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments.  There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.  Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the resolution as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


4.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  852 Humboldt Road; Variance V-1-05, Variances for new house’s entry stairwell with tower to exceed 20/30 ft. height limit and for garages (on Kings Road) to exceed 35 ft. height limit; Jerry Kuhel, applicant; Tim Garcia, owner; APN 007-442-170


Senior Planner Tune recommended continuing this matter to the meeting of May 12.  He said the project architect had developed another alternative design, and the property owner wanted to consult with his neighbors before coming back to the Planning Commission.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing.  No one was present to speak on the item.

Commissioner Hunter moved to continue this matter to the meeting of May 12, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  11, 21-27, and 55-400 Industrial Way; Sign Review SR-2-05; Sign Program including off-site directional/ identification sign; Reeder Walsh and Paul Ewen, The Art Sign Company, applicant; Brisbane-Bayshore Properties/Sierra Hotel Management Corp., owner; APN 005-310-010, -020, -070, and -100; 005-312-070, -100, -110, and -120; 005-320-020; and 005-340-080


Senior Planner Tune said Brisbane Bayshore Properties is proposing a new sign program for all of its sites along Industrial Way.  The plan calls for a uniform format for building signage, with a copper-bordered white panel mounted in front of an offset blue panel.  One sign not exceeding 16 square feet in size would be allowed for the smallest tenants, up to 24 square feet of signage would be allowed for tenants with 5,000 to 7,000 square feet of floor area, and larger tenants would be allocated 32 square feet of signage.  Corner tenants would be allowed 50 percent more signage, but no signage would be permitted on the rear of the buildings.


Senior Planner Tune noted the proposal also calls for an off-site directional/identification sign at the corner of Industrial Way and Bayshore Boulevard.


Senior Planner Tune expressed concern about the complicated layout of the building signs.  Staff recommended allowing each tenant at least two signs, but no more than four, and allowing up to 3 square feet of signage for displaying names, addresses, and hours of each business.  Staff also recommended that existing signs installed without permits be removed within 30 days unless they are revised to comply with the sign program.


As to the off-site direction sign, Senior Planner Tune said staff recommends a two-sided sign set perpendicular to Bayshore Boulevard, with a simpler type face for the text.  Staff suggested considering some kind of monument sign as an alternative.


Senior Planner Tune noted that given the proposed changes, staff recommends conditional approval of the sign program and off-site directional sign.


Commissioners reviewed and discussed the sample designs appended to the staff report.


Commissioner Hunter asked how many existing signs were out of compliance.  He suggested allowing business owners a 30-day extension if they are unable to get new signs made by the deadline.  Senior Planner Tune said staff had no problem with that provision.


Commissioner Hunter drew attention to proposed Condition A.(1), next-to-last sentence.  He said the language should say “divided by 8 and no more than 4, with fractions rounded up.”


Commissioner Hunter asked if the City allows monument signs at the entrances to any other streets.  Senior Planner Tune noted VWR Scientific and adjacent tenants have a monument sign on Bayshore Boulevard at the entrance to their private driveway.  He said another example would be the Opus Center Sierra Point entry monument sign at the intersection of Marina Boulevard and Sierra Point Parkway.


Commissioner Hawawini said he understood one of the purposes of the sign program was to benefit the tenants and help them attract more customers from Bayshore Boulevard.  He questioned the need to provide just address information.  Senior Planner Tune said the original intent was a directory sign.  He suggested referring the question to the applicant.  Commissioner Hawawini said he saw no purpose in a large structure unless it enhanced the visibility of the tenants.


Chairman Lentz asked how long temporary banners and “for lease” signs could be displayed.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the sign ordinance contains specific provisions regarding temporary signs.  


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Jack Murphy noted that in response to the Planning Commission’s request to develop a sign program, the property owner originally proposed a directory sign, but only about 10 percent of tenants were interested.  He said the property owner decided to go ahead with a uniform sign program anyway.  He clarified that the property owner will supply the background and underboard pieces of all signs, and tenants will be responsible only for their own names and information.


Commissioner Hunter commended the property owner for developing a sign program.  He suggested a more simple monument sign indicating the address numbers and street name.  Mr. Murphy expressed a willingness to consider this option.


Chairman Lentz discussed alternative sign formats with Mr. Murphy.


Commissioner Hunter encouraged Mr. Murphy to design a monument sign with the capability of having easy-to-replace individual signs for tenant businesses.


Community Development Director Prince expressed concern that listing all 37 business names will create a cluttered appearance, and that none of the individual signs will be large enough to be legible.  He supported the idea of having a general monument address sign, and letting individual tenants display signs at their own businesses.


Commissioner Hawawini commented that he liked the simple monument sign at 150 North Hill Drive, but he recommended using a single typeface for all the text, if it is going to list any tenants. 


Commissioner Hunter reminded fellow Commissioners that the purpose of a sign program was to prevent huge unregulated signs.  He suggested allowing the applicant to develop a simple monument sign showing the range of address numbers and street name.


Mr. Murphy stated that he was willing to come back with a revised design.


Commissioner Hunter moved to continue this matter to the meeting of May 26, 2005, to allow time for the applicant to come back with some monument sign options.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Director Prince said he enjoyed his time at the recent Planning Commissioners Institute in Pasadena.  He provided some handouts on form-based zoning, a new concept discussed at the conference.


Director Prince reported that the City was still awaiting the Baylands developers’ resubmission of the proposed Specific Plan.  He said staff expects to have the document within the next week or so.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Chairman Lentz said he understood there was a meeting regarding the Baylands the previous Monday.  Community Development Director Prince reported that the City held a public workshop with the City Engineer concerning the peer review report regarding the proposed remediation plans.  He noted the City’s consultant found the applicant’s analysis generally adequate, but the report identified a number of follow-up reports and studies that still need to be reviewed.  Director Prince said the peer reviewer’s contract will be amended to cover review of the additional information.


Chairman Lentz asked if the Planning Commission could obtain copies of the City Engineer’s staff reports.  Director Prince replied that all staff reports are available.  He said reports on specific subjects can be provided on request.


Chairman Lentz said he was interested in hearing more about form-based zoning.  Director Prince responded that form-based zoning seems to be a spin-off of the new urbanism movement affecting downtowns.  He noted most jurisdictions already recognize the importance of mixed-use development and design guidelines for their downtowns, an approach that achieves the same purpose as form-based zoning.  He expressed skepticism as to whether this trend will ever replace traditional zoning.  Director Prince said that in updating Brisbane’s zoning ordinance, he hoped to create a more user-friendly system with simpler tables, charts, and diagrams.  He noted that zoning regulations tend to get more complex as they are amended over time, so it makes sense to start over every so often.


Commissioner Jameel said he saw some limitations to form-based zoning, but liked the notion that it was a flexible approach toward designing an area.  He advocated a system that allows the City to look at individual circumstances and consider a range of solutions.  Commissioner Jameel noted a form-based approach lets developers know up front what kinds of buildings and projects the City wants.  He expressed his opinion that specifying options helps promote better planning and actually allows more creativity in the end product.


Commissioner Jameel commented that form-based zoning permits development of a desirable project for a particular location rather than dictating uses in advance.  He urged the City to keep an open mind in considering the benefits and flexibility of form-based zoning.  For example, he noted, it might make more sense to examine each site on a case-by-case basis than to prohibit residential uses altogether.


Director Prince expressed concern about treating all residents fairly.  He said he was not sure how a city could enforce against zoning violations in a form-based system.  Commissioner Jameel acknowledged it would be difficult to adopt form-based zoning in an existing neighborhood.  He suggested considering it for new developments.  Director Prince responded that Brisbane uses the planned development designation in such cases, so that how a neighborhood is supposed to look like can be spelled out in the PD permit.


Commissioner Jameel recommended holding an off-site study session to allow the Planning Commission to discuss upcoming developments and other issues in an informal setting.  Chairman Lentz expressed support for the idea of meeting informally as a group.  He said he also wanted to have lunch with each Commissioner individually.


Director Prince agreed to help arrange an annual retreat in June or July.  He noted the public visioning workshops last summer were helpful in defining community goals and priorities, and he offered to provide Commissioners with summaries of those sessions.  He added that he would come back with some proposed dates.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel moved to adjourn to May 12, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, and the meeting was adjourned at 10:30 p.m.

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Clifford Lentz, Chairman
Community Development Department
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